

Beyond Bullying

How Hostile School Climate Perpetuates the School-to-Prison Pipeline for LGBT Youth

By Preston Mitchum and Aisha C. Moodie-Mills February 2014



Beyond Bullying

How Hostile School Climate Perpetuates the School-to-Prison Pipeline for LGBT Youth

By Preston Mitchum and Aisha C. Moodie-Mills February 2014

Contents

- 1 Introduction and summary
- 3 The school-to-prison pipeline defined
- 6 Hostile school climates push students out of schools
- 8 Examining factors beyond bullying that contribute to hostile school climates
 - 8 Peer-on-peer bullying
 - 10 Dress codes and monitoring of student behavior
 - 11 Unenumerated policies
 - 14 Lack of access to LGBT resources

17 Harsh school discipline policies criminalize youth

- 17 Zero-tolerance policies and the policing of students
- 19 Disparate application of discipline policies lead to increased suspensions, expulsions, and arrests

21 Alternatives to harsh discipline policies

- 21 Supportive School Discipline Initiative
- 22 Jurisdictional responses to school discipline

Contents

24 Recommendations

- 24 Increase data collection
- 24 Enumerate anti-bullying policies
- 25 Promote positive behavioral interventions and supports
- 26 Increase access to LGBT information and resources
- 26 Decrease the presence of police in schools
- 27 Include LGBT youth in school discipline reform

28 Conclusion

29 About the authors

31 Endnotes

Introduction and summary

School discipline policies have been under heightened scrutiny by the U.S. Department of Education because of the disparate impact they have on students of color. Data released last spring by the Office for Civil Rights, or OCR, revealed that rigid school discipline policies—which lead to suspensions and expulsions of students for even the most minor offenses—perpetuate a school-to-prison pipeline that disproportionately criminalizes students of color and students with disabilities. ¹

Last month, the U.S. Department of Education released "Guiding Principles: A Resource Guide For Improving School Climate and Discipline," the first time federal agencies have offered legal guidelines to address and reduce racial discrimination and disproportionality in schools.² This guidance makes tremendous strides in reporting on the stark racial disparities in school discipline, however, missing from this groundbreaking work are lesbian, gay, bisexual, and transgender, or LGBT, youth—who are also disproportionately affected by harsh school discipline policies—due to the dearth of data to illuminate their experiences.

All too often, LGBT youth are pushed out of the classroom as a result of a hostile school climate. When an LGBT youth is tormented in school by classmates and is emotionally or physically harmed, or even worse, driven to suicide, the news media rightly shines a spotlight on the situation. And while bullying grabs the headlines, as it should, it is only a portion of the story when it comes to LGBT youth feeling unwelcome and less than safe in school.

To be certain, peer-on-peer bullying is an important factor that influences school climate and has been linked to poor health, well-being, and educational outcomes.³ But research suggests that harsh school discipline policies also degrade the overall school experience and cycle LGBT youth and students of color into the juvenile justice system at alarming rates. The role that overly harsh school discipline policies and adults in schools play in setting school climate is often overlooked. School discipline policies and the application of those rules set the tone for the school environment and shape the experiences for students of color and LGBT youth.

Studies suggest that the actions (or inactions) of adults in schools associated with school climate—issues that go beyond bullying—have the potential to derail youth, particularly LGBT youth, and push them into a cycle of unfair criminalization that has lifelong consequences:

- LGB youth, particularly gender-nonconforming girls, are up to three times more likely to experience harsh disciplinary treatment by school administrators than their non-LGB counterparts.4
- As with racial disparities in school discipline, higher rates of punishment do not correlate with higher rates of misbehavior among LGBT youth.⁵
- LGB youth are overrepresented in the juvenile justice system; they make up just 5 percent to 7 percent of the overall youth population, but represent 15 percent of those in the juvenile justice system.⁶
- LGBT youth report significant distrust of school administrators and do not believe that school officials do enough to foster safe and welcoming school climates.7

Safe and welcoming school climates are essential to achieving positive educational outcomes for all youth, especially students of color and LGBT youth who often face harassment, bias, and discrimination at school based on their race, sexual orientation, and gender identity or expression. In this report, we examine the disparate impact of harsh school discipline and the policing of schools on students of color and LGBT youth, as well as the role that adults in schools play in perpetuating hostile school climates for those youth. Furthermore, we explain why it is important that discipline policies are fair and supportive, rather than punitive and criminalizing, and foster healthy learning environments in which all students can excel.

The school-to-prison pipeline defined

The cycle of pushing youth out of schools and into the juvenile and criminal justice system is commonly known as the school-to-prison pipeline. Today, an unprecedented number of youth are suspended, expelled, arrested, or detained by law enforcement as a result of excessive school discipline policies that hand down severe punishments for what are often relatively minor offenses. Each year, more than 3 million of America's students are suspended at least once, and more than 100,000 students are expelled as a result of misguided zero-tolerance policies that enforce rigid and often extreme penalties on students who violate school codes, even minor offenses.8

When Cedrico Green was in eighth grade, he was put on probation by a youth court judge for fighting in school. After that incident, numerous subsequent school offenses were deemed a probation violation—from wearing the wrong color socks to talking back to a teacher—and the consequence was a return to juvenile detention. Cedrico cannot remember how many times he returned to juvenile detention, but guessed that it was at least 30 times—time when he was not in school and therefore fell behind in his schoolwork and subsequently failed several classes, even though he said he liked school.9

Zero-tolerance policies had noble beginnings and were originally enacted to promote school safety in the wake of highly publicized incidents of school violence, including mass shootings, gang violence, and drug-related situations. ¹⁰ In an effort to protect students from one another, schools systematically replaced their traditional discipline practices with the punitive tools of the criminal justice system to the point where many schools now outsource typical disciplinary management to police officers who patrol the halls. School districts across the country have increased the number of police officers on middle school and high school campuses and employ military-style security tactics as part of a so-called "get tough" approach to misbehavior. 11 Zero-tolerance policies demand harsh and hasty

punishments as a response to what are often trivial and nonviolent disciplinary infractions and they result in the overcriminalization of youth in schools. 12

School safety should certainly be a top priority for all schools, but these types of heavy-handed interventions are problematic for two reasons. First, the hyperfocus on student behavior positions this problem as the greatest threat to school climate and risks misplacing the responsibility of classroom management on students instead of on school administrators where it rightfully belongs. Second, there is little evidence that zero-tolerance policies and policing tactics succeed at making schools safe, or result in a significant decrease in student misconduct. 13

Instead, what we do know is that overly punitive disciplinary measures do more to degrade overall school climate, erode educational outcomes, and funnel young people into the juvenile justice system at alarming rates than they do to keep them safe. 14 What's more, these policies siphon greater numbers of black youth and LGBT youth of color into the school-to-prison pipeline. In Florida, for example, black students are 21 percent of Florida youth but make up an astounding 46 percent of all school-related referrals to law enforcement. 15 The majority of arrests of all Florida public school students—67 percent—were for dress code violations, schoolyard fights, talking back to authority, and minor acts of insubordination. 16 Unfortunately, Florida is not alone when it comes to racial disparities in student suspensions, expulsions, and arrests.

In a 2011 national investigation of racial disproportionality in school discipline, black students were two to three times more likely to face school-based referrals for behavioral concerns than their white counterparts for the same or similar behavior.¹⁷ These referrals often lead to suspensions, expulsions, and arrests, which deny students critical classroom instruction time and drive down grades. 18 The disparate treatment of black and Latino students is often rooted in school administrator and police officer bias. And there can be no question that prison-like school climates exacerbate problems for students of color. In fact, the presence of law enforcement in schools results in five times the disorderly conduct arrests than in schools that do not have police officers patrolling the hallways. 19

Yet hidden among these data are countless LGBT youth who are also disparately impacted by school discipline policies and are disproportionately cycled through the school-to-prison pipeline. As with black and Latino students, harsh school climates push LGBT youth out of schools and into the hands of law enforcement, but little attention has been given to their experiences.

Research shows that even though LGBT youth make up between 5 percent and 7percent of the overall youth population, they represent 15 percent of those in the juvenile justice system, and the vast majority of these youth are black and Latino.²⁰ The high rates of arrests and detainment of LGBT youth cannot be explained by a greater frequency of delinquent behavior, as studies show that LGBT youth are punished more harshly than their heterosexual counterparts when committing comparable offenses.²¹

Hostile school climates push students out of schools

Studies show that school climate has a profound impact on the mental, physical, and emotional health of LGBT students and is a crucial factor in pushing these students out of school and into the juvenile justice system.²² In "Two Wrongs Don't Make A Right," a 2012 report by Advancement Project, the Alliance for Educational Justice, and the Gay-Straight Alliance, or GSA, Network, the authors review evidence that hostile school climates result in lower academic scores, psychological trauma, diminished self-worth, acting out due to frustration or embarrassment, and dropping out of school altogether.²³

Hostile school climate perpetuates higher rates of truancy, absenteeism, and dropping out for LGBT youth, heightening the risk of arrest for those students already particularly susceptible.²⁴ Far too often, LGBT youth are forced to decide between attending schools with hostile climates and the likelihood of being harassed, or skipping school and possibly facing truancy charges. The National School Climate Survey conducted biannually by the Gay, Lesbian & Straight Education Network, or GLSEN, remains one of the few studies to examine the experiences of LGBT students nationally. GLSEN reports that 32.7 percent of LGBT students missed school in the "past month" because they did not feel safe, compared to the national average of 4.5 percent for all students.²⁵ As a result of missing school to avoid being tormented, LGBT youth have a greater risk of facing truancy charges and ultimately ending up in the juvenile justice system.

In Los Angeles, for example, students previously received tickets for truancy violations and faced fines of up to \$250, which with penalties and fees could cost more than \$800 just for one ticket.²⁶ Although unresolved truancy violations can lead to court sanctions, they are not a deterrent to missing school as studies show that involving students in the juvenile justice system actually makes it more likely they will never come back to school.²⁷ A first-time arrest in high school, for example, doubles the likelihood that a student will drop out. What's more, when students must appear in court, the likelihood of dropping out nearly quadruples.²⁸ Los Angeles recently decided to reform its truancy laws because the previous system was more focused on the courtroom instead of the classroom.²⁹

Hostile school climates also rob LGBT youth of critical learning and classroom time. When factoring in multiple traits such as race, sexual orientation, and gender identity, it should come as no surprise that suspension rates of black LGBT students are high, which in turn leads to poor academic outcomes. The damaging effects of a hostile school climate are further highlighted in the report, "Shared Differences," which found that black LGBT students who are harassed typically earn a grade-point average a half-point lower than students who do not experience harassment in school.³⁰ Add to this social geometry the latest Census data revealing that only 40 percent of black same-sex couples report completing some level of postsecondary education, compared to 67 percent of white same-sex couples.³¹ These data points suggest that while all LGBT-identified people may experience similar inequities in the educational environment based on sexual orientation or gender identity, there are unique factors exacerbating those inequities and holding back the educational attainment of black LGBT people.

The evidence of hostile school climates, school push-out, and the criminalization of LGBT students of color may help explain these differences.

Examining factors beyond bullying that contribute to hostile school climates

For the most part, much of the focus has been on peer-on-peer bullying when it comes to school climate, but it encompasses so much more than that. Although some of this discussion rightfully highlights bullying as part of the hostile school climate analysis, we must also consider how dress codes, unenumerated policies, lack of LGBT resources, and zero-tolerance policies feed the school-to-prison pipeline.

Peer-on-peer bullying

"My mom [told the judge that I was gay]. She told him I wouldn't go to school and I got kicked out. [But the problem was] I was getting harassed at school. My probation officer lied and said it wasn't as bad [at school] as it was."32

> - Andrew, a 17-year-old Latino gay male in an Equity Project focus group, May 4, 2008

Like many LGBT youth, Andrew encountered verbal and physical harassment at school from his classmates. Tired of the harassment, Andrew eventually stopped attending school, which led to school resource officers enforcing truancy and other disciplinary actions against him. School should have been a safe space for Andrew to learn and thrive, but instead the hostile school climate and rigid truancy policies ultimately pushed him out.

Bullying is intentional aggressive behavior that is typically repeated over a period of time.³³ It can be physical, verbal, or emotional, and it can be a personal encounter or it can occur online, which is more commonly referred to as cyberbullying. Students encounter bullying for a variety of reasons, including race, ethnicity, religion, physical appearance, income levels, and based on actual or perceived sexual orientation and gender identity or expression.³⁴

Many LGBT youth encounter peer-on-peer harassment in school. GLSEN has recorded the unique challenges facing LGBT students, including bullying, expulsion, and distrust of school administrators, among others. According to the 2011 National School Climate Survey, 63.5 percent of LGBT students felt unsafe at school because of their sexual orientation and 43.9 percent because of their gender expression, and for good reason.³⁵ An alarming 85 percent of LGBT students report experiencing harassment because of their sexual orientation or gender identity, with 20 percent reporting being physically attacked. 36 What's worse, when LGBT students do experience bullying from peers, adult school personnel often fail to intervene. More troubling, some of these adults, instead of assisting, directly engage in antagonizing LGBT youth.³⁷ According to a study by the Advocates for Children, or AFC, 47 percent of LGBT students reported being called offensive names by teachers and 23.5 percent have had security guards refer to them in a derogatory manner.³⁸

Peer-on-peer bullying can lead to dangerous consequences for youth, especially students of color and LGBT youth. Studies consistently show that verbal and physical harassment based on sexual orientation or gender identity is associated with a higher prevalence of alcohol and inhalant use, smoking, drunk driving, violence, depression, suicide attempts, isolation, as well as truancy and lower grades.³⁹ Ultimately, many LGBT youth drop out of school to avoid a hostile school climate, which puts them at heightened risk of coming in contact with the juvenile justice system.⁴⁰ Surely unaddressed peer-on-peer harassment threatens the safety of students, however, referring so-called "bullies" to law enforcement is not an effective solution because it has not shown to reduce the incidence of bullying.⁴¹ Instead, policymakers and school administrators should implement restorative justice programs (discussed below), reduce police presence in schools, and promote positive behavioral interventions and supports. What's more, suspending bullies is not an effective solution because all students need more robust education, not punishments that remove them from the classroom, or worse, lead to incarceration. Also, LGBT youth who are the victims of bullying are often labeled as perpetrators and unfairly punished for defending themselves. Therefore, blanket policies that label youth as bullies without taking into account the circumstances under which the bullying occurs fail to address the root causes of the problem: in this case, the harassment of LGBT students based on their sexual orientation and gender identity or expression.

Another sad reality is that for many LGBT youth, schools are often the only reprieve they have from a hostile home life. Yet too often schools are far from welcoming for many LGBT youth, despite research illustrating that schools are some

of the safest places for youth overall.⁴² GLSEN reports that LGBT students have low levels of confidence in school administrators and personnel, and as a result, many do not report incidences of harassment because they fear the situation will become worse or that nothing will be done to alleviate the torment.⁴³ In fact, one-third of LGBT youth who do report bullying said that school officials failed to address the harassment. 44 As a result, harassment against LGBT youth goes unreported because the fear is they will be blamed for "standing out" and causing the disturbance, and in the end being the ones punished.

Dress codes and monitoring of student behavior

In 2010, a groundbreaking study using data from the National Longitudinal Study of Adolescent Health revealed that lesbian, gay, and bisexual, or LGB, youth—and gender-nonconforming girls in particular—are more likely to experience harsh disciplinary treatment by school administrators than their gender-conforming heterosexual counterparts. 45 The study also found that LGB youth faced harsher punishments by school authorities than their heterosexual peers for similar offenses. Importantly, these differences were not explained by greater engagement in illegal or transgressive behaviors by LGB youth. 46 The authors assessed six outcomes: school expulsion, police stops, juvenile arrest, juvenile conviction, adult arrest, and adult conviction of LGB and heterosexual youth and determined that LGB youth suffer disproportionately in school and criminal justice sanctions. The study observed similar trends for juvenile arrests and convictions and schoolbased arrests and expulsions, and found that LGB youth were between 1.25 times and 3 times more likely to face criminal sanctions for similar offenses than their heterosexual counterparts.⁴⁷

This study suggests that rigid school policies have the adverse effect of overpenalizing and overcriminalizing LGB youth because of their sexual orientation and gender identity or expression. Take, for example, school dress code policies that penalize students whose attire does not conform to traditional gender stereotypes. According to a recent GLSEN study, 14.1 percent of students felt constricted by school policies that limited permissible clothing based on gender. 48 Students specifically mentioned examples of male students not being allowed to wear feminine clothing and, to a lesser extent, female students not being permitted to wear masculine attire.⁴⁹ Not only does this make for a hostile school climate, but it also prohibits self-identity and expression.

Asante Cotman, a 17-year-old junior at Charles City High School in Charles City County, Virginia, was suspended for three days after refusing an order from a school official to take off a pair of high heels he was wearing. "I'm not advertising. I'm being myself," said Cotman. "I want to be able to be a regular student. A gay regular student that attends CCHS."50

Strict clothing designations force students to conform to gender stereotypes and unfairly penalize gender-nonconforming students for wearing clothing that would otherwise be acceptable. Transgender students are especially affected by the biased application of dress code policies that suppress their true gender identity. Certainly, school officials should reduce distractions that thwart learning in school, but gender-based dress codes reinforce harmful stereotypes and perpetuate bias against LGB and gender-nonconforming youth.⁵¹

Research also suggests that school administrators and security officers exhibit bias in the application of other school policies, often holding LGBT youth to more restrictive standards of conduct than their peers. For instance, intimate affection among LGB students is often treated differently than the same behavior among their heterosexual counterparts. As Yvette, a 16-year-old Latina lesbian from an Equity Project focus group recounted, "[School security] is so disrespectful; I can't even put my arm around my girl. They say it's not appropriate, but the boys are all nasty and rub up on the girls and the security say nothing."52

Such biased application of school policy contributes to the hostile school climate for LGBT youth; therefore, it is not surprising that many LGBT youth distrust and lack confidence in school administrators.

Unenumerated policies

While the goal of any safe school legislation is to protect all students, we know that creating protected classes of students is critical for LGBT students because of the heightened experience of peer-on-peer and adult-on-youth bullying. Despite the increased rates of bullying against LGBT students, evidence suggests that administrators are less likely to punish bullies who target LGBT students.⁵³ The lack of responses could be linked to prejudice, or due to the lack of enumeration

that leaves a broad interpretation for what is and is not bullying. Without protected classes for bullying or harassment in school policies, LGBT students are rendered invisible and left vulnerable.

The best way to effectively respond to bullying in school policy is to enumerate categories of students that must be protected—based on heightened vulnerability and disparate impact—such as students of color and LGBT youth.⁵⁴ Consider the enumerated school policy below, as referenced in a fact sheet produced by GLSEN, which specifically protects students based on "sexual orientation and gender identity or expression."

"Bullying means any gesture or written, verbal or physical act that takes place on school property, bus or off-site location where school activities are taking place, that is reasonably perceived as being motivated either by any actual or perceived characteristic, such as race, color, religion, ancestry, national origin, sex, sexual orientation, gender identity and expression, or a mental, physical or sensory disability, or by any other distinguishing characteristic or association with a person or group with one or more of the actual or perceived characteristics."55

Despite the disparate impact of bullying on LGBT students, many legislators, school officials, and community members are hesitant to pass enumerated bullying policies because they believe enumeration provides "special privileges." 56 Enumeration, however, is critical in protecting all students as research shows that teachers are more likely to intervene to prevent incidents of bullying in a school when an enumerated policy is in place.⁵⁷ Applying a federal enumeration standard not only protects all students, but also speaks to the disproportionate bullying of LGBT students and will reduce hostile school climates through improved intervention. While most states have enacted legislation to combat bullying, very few states have categorized LGBT students as a protected class. 58 But if laws and policies are to be effectively implemented, history recognizes that enumeration is vital. In Romer v. Evans, for example, the U.S. Supreme Court noted, "enumeration is the essential device used to make the duty not to discriminate concrete and to provide guidance for those who must comply."59 Enumerated anti-bullying policies reduce the role of personal bias in decision making around bullying intervention.

As of 2012, all but two states, Montana and South Dakota, 60 enacted legislation requiring school districts to adopt policies regarding bullying, which would undoubtedly help make schools safer for all youth, especially students of color, students with disabilities, and LGBT youth. But because there is no federal definition of what constitutes bullying, a patchwork of interpretations of bullying that usually does not cover students based on sexual orientation and gender identity or expression has resulted.⁶¹ This inconsistency could change with the passage of the Safe Schools Improvement Act, or SSIA, and the Student Non-Discrimination Act, or SNDA.⁶²

Given the heightened vulnerability and disparate impact faced by students of color and LGBT youth, it is important that policies specifically acknowledge them as protected classes. As such, enacting enumerated state and federal policies will go a long way toward ensuring safe, supportive, and affirming school environments for all youth, especially LGBT youth of color.

Proposed federal education laws relevant to LGBTQ students⁶³

H.R. 2262 and S. 3739, the Safe Schools Improvement Act

The Safe Schools Improvement Act requires each school and district that receives Safe and Drug-Free Schools and Communities Act funding to implement a comprehensive anti-bullying and anti-harassment policy that enumerates categories of protection, including "a student's actual or perceived race, color, national origin, sex, disability, sexual orientation, gender identity or religion." The SSIA also encourages schools and districts to implement effective prevention strategies and professional development for school personnel aimed at effectively addressing bullying and harassment in their schools. This law would also require states and districts to include harassment data in their statewide reporting of bullying.

H.R. 4530 and S. 3390, the Student Non-Discrimination Act

The Student Non-Discrimination Act was modeled after Title IX and would provide protections and recourse to students targeted for discrimination based on their actual or perceived sexual orientation or gender identity. SNDA would provide federal protections similar to those designed to prevent discrimination based on race, color, national origin, sex, disability, or age, helping to ensure that students who are or who are perceived to be LGBT would have access to a quality education free from discrimination.64

Lack of access to LGBT resources

Teachers and administrators work hard to create safe school environments, but because of the lack of role models and resources, students who are LGBT or perceived to be LGBT continue to face a grim reality. 65 Through inclusive policies such as providing LGBT resources in schools—web access that allows students to search LGBT-inclusive websites, for example—a welcoming environment for students, including students of color and LGBT youth, can be developed.⁶⁶

One way to improve the amount of LGBT resources for students is by allowing Gay-Straight Alliances, or GSAs—student-led organizations to make schools more inclusive and accepting for LGBT youth—to be active on campus. GSAs educate students on the importance of supporting LGBT students and contribute to increasing safe and welcoming school environments.⁶⁷ Having GSAs on campus:

- Sends a message that biased language and harassment will not be tolerated by peers and administrators
- Helps students identify supportive school staff, which has a positive impact on academic achievement and educational outcomes
- Makes school more accessible to LGBT students by contributing to a more positive and less hostile school environment⁶⁸

Despite research illustrating the need for GSAs, many students lack access to them and other similar student organizations that provide support to LGBT students and their allies. ⁶⁹ For black LGBT students, particularly those in schools where the student population is predominately black, the obstacles to support and acceptance are even more formidable since these students are less likely to attend schools that have affirming programs such as GSAs.⁷⁰ The lack of GSAs in predominately black communities could be attributed to the mainstream depiction of LGBT issues as "white issues" or even to the silencing of black people who also identify as LGBT. Either way, GSAs could provide an affirming school climate for black LGBT students and help these youth graduate from high school.

Nonetheless, increasing the number of GSAs will not solve the problem of the lack of access to LGBT-related resources. According to "Out Online: The Experiences of LGBT Youth on the Internet," a report by GLSEN that examines the experiences of LGBT youth online, 62 percent of LGBT youth have used

the Internet to connect with other LGBT people in the past year.⁷¹ Moreover, 50 percent of LGBT youth reported having at least one personal relationship with an online friend.⁷² Although LGBT youth face obstacles both in-person and online, the Internet can be a safe space for these youth to develop healthy communication and foster nurturing relationships. Therefore, public and private schools should permit students to have online access to LGBT information so they can feel accepted and affirmed.

In recent years, however, advances in technology—designed to broaden and enrich student access to new materials—has ironically restricted the ability to access viewpoint-neutral resources such as LGBT information.⁷³ Oftentimes, this is because public school libraries use web-filtering software that categorizes LGBT information as pornographic or otherwise sexually explicit.⁷⁴ Blocking websites, with no indicator of them containing sexually explicit material, gives the impression that being LGBT is something that is unwelcome. Given the evidence of psychological distress among LGBT youth related to stigma, limited resources to this group of students may further stigmatize LGBT youth and subsequently worsen the school climate.75

In addition to providing LGBT-inclusive resources, policymakers, community leaders, and school administrators must create a warm environment by allowing students to discuss themselves openly and freely. Two states, California and Tennessee, have taken varying approaches to addressing school climate for vulnerable students.

California attempted to enhance inclusivity in its schools by passing the FAIR Education Act in 2011. This act amended the education code in California to require schools to incorporate history lessons and current events related to and featuring people with disabilities and LGBT people into social studies classes.⁷⁶ The act integrates LGBT people—and LGBT youth—into current materials with the intent of improving school climate for these students.

In Tennessee, lawmakers have taken the opposite approach. The state's Classroom Protection Act—more popularly known as the "Don't Say Gay" bill—worsens the school climate for LGBT youth in Tennessee. One of the more objectionable sections of the bill, which was first introduced in 2011, states that "at grade levels pre-K through eight (pre-K-8), any such classroom instruction, course materials or other informational resources that are inconsistent with natural human reproduction shall be classified as inappropriate for the intended student audience

and, therefore, shall be prohibited."⁷⁷ In essence, the bill would prohibit a teacher from discussing anything related to homosexuality since it does not fall within the "natural human reproduction" category. Fortunately, the bill, which passed the Tennessee Senate, died in the House. But the "Don't Say Gay" bill has been reintroduced, and what's more, a new caveat was added: teachers would be required to tell parents when students are—or suspecting of being—gay.⁷⁸

The Tennessee law, if enacted, would make the school climate more hostile for LGBT youth because it silences discussion of LGBT people, while the law in California opens dialogue and allows LGBT youth to share their lived experiences. LGBT youth often face alienation and abandonment, and frequently use school as a place of security—a safe haven to escape bias and prejudice. But laws such as the one proposed in Tennessee removes from schools the ability to be those needed safe havens.

In sum, LGBT youth face harassment and hostile environments in school from peer-on-peer and adult-on-youth bullying, unfairly administered school discipline policies, and a lack of culturally specific resources. As a result of this hostile environment, LGBT youth often avoid going to school, thus increasing the likelihood of them being on the streets, which in turn often leads to involvement with the criminal justice system.

Along with the addressing the harm caused by unsafe and unwelcoming school climates, it is essential to also address the disparate application of harsh school discipline policies on students of color and LGBT youth. We next examine how harsh school discipline policies serve to criminalize youth.

Harsh school discipline policies criminalize youth

While it is clear that overly strict school discipline policies can affect all students, it is youth of color, LGBT youth, and particularly LGBT youth of color who suffer harsher consequences under these policies. Coupled with unsafe and hostile school climates, harsh discipline policies lead to an array of poor outcomes for youth, including suspensions, expulsions, and arrests. These outcomes disproportionately criminalize LGBT youth of color.

Zero-tolerance policies and the policing of students

In the past few years, there has been a dramatic shift from traditional schoolbased disciplinary methods to harsh zero-tolerance school discipline policies and increased police presence in schools.⁷⁹ Multiple school tragedies, including the high-profile incidents at Columbine High School (1999), Virginia Tech (2007), and Sandy Hook Elementary School (2012), have contributed to the increase of police presence in schools and on campuses. Although the initial purpose was to improve school safety for students, increasing the number of school resource officers has consequently led to more arrests and the overcriminalization of students of color and LGBT youth.

In fact, school discipline policies and the juvenile justice system have become so inextricably linked that law enforcement is increasingly enlisted to manage issues that were once handled by school administrators. 80 This outsourcing of school discipline has significant consequences for students of color and LGBT youth. A greater police presence can create a prison-like school climate that is unwelcoming to youth, particularly those who already report feeling unsafe and unsupported in their schools. As a result, these youth are likely to avoid school, thus contributing to the high rates of truancy, which suggest that the "get tough" approaches intended to curtail violence actually push the youth that they aim to protect out of school.

Moreover, law enforcement officers charged with policing schools may be ill-equipped to understand and manage the unique issues impacting LGBT youth and, as a result, unfairly criminalize what is otherwise normal adolescent behavior, or they respond in a punitive manner to emotional issues that are best addressed through counseling.

Oftentimes, zero-tolerance policies assign mandatory punishments to violations of school rules, regardless of the context of the behavior.⁸¹ In many cases, the punishment is automatic out-of-school suspension or expulsion.

LGBT youth are particularly vulnerable to harsh punishments that fail to consider whether a student violated school rules in order to defend himself or herself from harassment.⁸² Instead of examining the context surrounding the code violation, zero-tolerance policies presume guilt and then sentence according to that presumption, which may push LGBT youth who protect themselves against aggressors out of school.83

Jewlyes Gutierrez, a 16-year-old transgender student attending Hercules High School in Hercules, California, who claimed that fellow students bullied her for years, was recently charged with misdemeanor battery after getting into a schoolyard fight. Despite video footage capturing the altercation between Gutierrez and three other teenagers, she was the only student to be criminally charged. The other three students involved only received out-of-school suspensions.84

Bias by school administrators and security officers is a factor in zero-tolerance and other harsh discipline policies, and LGBT youth like Gutierrez who are charged with a criminal offense after being bullied seem to make the case that these policies are discriminatory. In these cases, school administrators and security officers treat the victim as the aggressor solely based on clothing, physical demeanor, appearance, and factors related to the presumption of guilt but unrelated to real-life scenarios.

Disparate application of discipline policies lead to increased suspensions, expulsions, and arrests

LGBT youth of color are often penalized for minor misbehavior such as violating gender-based dress codes, truancy, excessive tardiness, cell phone use, loitering, or willful defiance. 85 As would be expected, harsh school discipline policies contribute to high suspension and expulsion rates for all youth, but students of color are particularly susceptible. During the 2009-10 school year, for example, 39 percent of all expulsions were of black students despite this group representing only 18 percent of the student body at sampled schools. 86 As with other disparities in school suspensions and expulsions, research on student behavior, race, and discipline has found no evidence that this overrepresentation of black youth is from more frequent violations of school policies. The research, however, does consistently suggest that students of color and LGBT youth face harsher sanctions by school personnel when committing similar offenses, even when committing those offenses in self-defense.⁸⁷ And because of this, we can safely assume that LGBT youth of color are also disparately affected.

In 2012, the Office for Civil Rights released data revealing that students of color, particularly black boys, are disproportionately the subjects of harsh school discipline.88 Not only does this disparate treatment have a negative impact on student achievement and learning, but these disciplinary measures are the first step toward incarceration for many youth of color.⁸⁹ In the juvenile justice system, blacks comprise two-fifths of all confined youth, while Latinos comprise one-fifth of the confined youth population. 90 And current harsh discipline practices will only worsen the school-to-prison pipeline for students of color. According to OCR data, black students are 3.5 times more likely to face suspension or expulsion than their white peers—and black students comprise 46 percent of those students who were suspended more than once. 91 Educators and administrators must recognize that suspensions and expulsions from school are predictors of a student's risk of dropping out.

Moreover, there is also a disproportionate risk of experiencing school-based arrests for students of color. The OCR data reveal that 96,000 students were arrested and 242,000 were referred to law enforcement. 92 And of this number, black and Latino students comprised 70 percent of those arrested or referred to the criminal justice system. 93 The disparate application of school discipline policies increases the likelihood that youth of color, particularly black and Latino youth will come into contact with law enforcement at an earlier age.

The use of zero-tolerance policies as a means of increasing safety and minimizing classroom disruption is ineffective, and the disparate application of these policies creates lifelong consequences for students of color and LGBT youth.⁹⁴ Multiple studies reveal that once a student violates a school discipline policy and is suspended or expelled, each subsequent violation increases the chance of juvenile and criminal justice involvement for that student. 95 To put that statement in context, consider the fact that 46 percent of students with one disciplinary violation came into contact with the juvenile justice system, compared to just 2.4 percent of students with no disciplinary infraction. 96 What's more, a Texas study revealed that a single suspension or expulsion for an infraction that did not include a weapon nearly tripled the likelihood of a student becoming involved in the juvenile justice system during the next academic year. 97

As with the reliance on zero-tolerance policies to discipline students, increasing the number of school resource officers, most of whom have little to no training as it pertains to the needs of students of color and LGBT youth, is likely to worsen the school climate by creating an unsuitable learning environment and a greater chance of being arrested. 98 According to the Justice Policy Institute, schools with designated law enforcement officials actively patrolling the hallways lead to arrest rates close to five times those of comparable schools without such officers.⁹⁹

Because of the negative effects that harsh school policies have on today's youth, some school districts have begun enacting alternatives to such policies. Next we address some of those alternatives in the hope that other districts will authorize similar initiatives in an effort to dismantle the school-to-prison pipeline.

Alternatives to harsh discipline policies

Over the past few years, various approaches to dismantling the school-to-prison pipeline have been adopted by school districts across the country with a focus on offering alternatives to harsh discipline policies. These legal and policy advances by properly placing education over incarceration and allowing students to stay in the classroom and out of the juvenile justice system—will help all students, especially students of color and LGBT youth. Next we highlight two major federal actions that offer guidance and model policies that should be employed across the country.

Supportive School Discipline Initiative

In 2011, Education Secretary Arne Duncan announced the launch of the Supportive School Discipline Initiative, or SSDI, a collaborative effort between the Department of Education and the Department of Justice, which aims to dismantle the school-to-prison pipeline. The creation of the initiative was in direct response to the dismal findings of the Department of Education's Civil Rights Data Collection effort, which revealed a significant disparate impact in school discipline policies that funnels black students and students with special needs into the juvenile justice system. The purpose of SSDI is twofold: to equip schools with alternatives to exclusionary discipline such as positive behavioral interventions and supports; and to encourage a new emphasis on reducing disproportionalities among vulnerable students to limit their contact with the juvenile justice system.

The initiative has conducted a number of community information-gathering sessions and it administers collaborative research on school discipline in conjunction with the Council of State of Governments through their School Discipline Consensus Project. 100 SSDI also aims to be as LGBT-inclusive as possible. As such, it takes into account the findings of the report, "Breaking School Rules: A Statewide Study of How School Discipline Relates to Students' Success and Juvenile Justice Involvement,"101 which chronicles the disparate application of school discipline when it comes to students of color, students with disabilities, and LGBT youth. 102

Because of the work of the initiative, the Department of Education released the first federal guidance on school climate and discipline in January. 103 A key recommendation of the guidance is that school officials use law enforcement only as a last resort to addressing behavioral concerns. 104

While the guidance is wide-ranging in addressing the disparate impact of school discipline on black boys—which will surely go a long way to improve school climate for all youth—it falls short of purposefully referencing and including LGBT youth due to the fact that comprehensive data on the experiences of these youth are limited.

Jurisdictional responses to school discipline

In the 2011-12 academic year, the Department of Justice, or DOJ, reported 1,062 school-related arrests in Broward County, Florida—the highest number of schoolbased arrests in the state. 105 Of these arrests, 71 percent were for misdemeanor offenses. 106 As a way of dismantling the problematic school-to-prison pipeline, a number of school districts and law enforcement agencies in a number of states, including Florida, have entered into joint agreements to ending school-based arrests for minor misbehavior. 107

In light of the disturbing DOJ numbers concerning school-related arrests in Broward County, the Florida legislature instructed school districts to only use zero-tolerance policies as a mechanism of last resort, especially for students committing minor offenses. Florida statute 1006.13, enacted in 2013, states that zero-tolerance policies are not intended to be rigorously applied to petty acts: of misconduct and misdemeanors, including, but not limited to, minor fights or disturbances." 108 According to these collaborative agreements, law enforcement would be summoned only for serious violations of school policy—a student bringing a weapon to school, for example—and seldom for trivial infractions.

What's more, the joint agreement between school districts and law enforcement agencies does not mean students receive minimal punishment. Surely students who misbehave should be held accountable for their actions, however, alternative discipline policies emphasize positive behavioral supports from school officials rather than overly punitive measures that push youth out of schools.¹⁰⁹

Fortunately, Florida is not alone in seeking alternatives to harsh school discipline policies. In 2013, the Department of Justice, jointly with the Meridian Public

School District in Meridian, Mississippi, filed a consent decree to address racial discrimination in student discipline in nearby school districts. 110 During the DOJ's investigation of the district's discipline policies, it found that students of color, particularly black students, received harsher punishments than white students for comparable behavior. 111 In essence, the consent decree prohibits school districts—and representatives who enforce school policies within those districts from enacting policies that have disparate affects based on race.

What's more, similar to the Broward County collaborative agreement, the consent decree limits exclusionary discipline such as suspension and expulsion, and prohibits exclusionary discipline for minor misbehavior. 112 The Meridian, Mississippi, consent decree allows school districts to have safe and supportive school climates because they prevent school officials from outsourcing typical disciplinary procedures that would ordinarily involve school administrators. 113

Let's turn now to a number of practical policy recommendations that will go a long way toward understanding the experiences of LGBT youth, improving the overall school climate for LGBT youth, and dismantling the school-to-prison pipeline.

Recommendations

Increase data collection

Research shows that schools too often fail students of color and LGBT youth by funneling them into the juvenile justice and criminal justice systems at alarming rates. But there continues to be a dearth of data to quantify the unique experiences of these youth in schools, and much of that data is anecdotal. We need more data to fully understand the impact of school discipline on LGBT youth in order to help inform policymakers, administrators, and school districts on how to improve school climate for LGBT students and dismantle the school-to-prison pipeline.¹¹⁴

The Department of Education's Office for Civil Rights should work to include the experiences of LGBT youth with school discipline policies in its Civil Rights Data Collection, or CRDC, measure. The department plans to expand the measure to collect data on incidences of bullying that are based on sexual orientation and or gender identity. Unfortunately, there is no federal measure that quantifies LGBT youth experiences in schools beyond bullying. The agency should work in collaboration with external researchers to identify appropriate survey questions and measures that would help shed light on the entirety of the school experience for LGBT youth.

Furthermore, academic and policy research institutions should explore ways to collect more school discipline data that are inclusive of LGBT youth. GLSEN's research has become foundational to quantifying LGBT youth's experiences with school climate, and additional research on school discipline will similarly help drive policy reforms.

Enumerate anti-bullying policies

As discussed above, generic anti-bullying policies that do not enumerate the characteristics of those who are vulnerable fall flat in addressing bullying or improving school climates related to LGBT youth. As such, it is important to include sexual

orientation and gender identity alongside race, ethnicity, disability, and other protected classes to limit bias in the application of anti-bullying policies. While almost every state has some anti-bullying measure on its books, most do not explicitly include LGBT youth. The consequence of this oversight is that these students often lack recourse when bullied in schools, which forces some of these victims to stop attending school altogether to avoid harassment.

Congress should pass the Safe Schools Improvement Act and the Student Non-Discrimination Act to ensure that school climates are welcoming for LGBT youth. Improving school climate will keep schools safe and also reduce the truancy and dropout rates that make these youth susceptible to coming into contact with the juvenile justice and criminal justice system.

Promote positive behavioral interventions and supports¹¹⁵

The teaching of social and emotional learning practices such as Restorative Justice and Positive Behavior Intervention and Supports to addressing wrongdoing and harmful behavior will enable students to develop a stronger sense of empathy and compassion for each other, as well as their teachers. 116 In addition, these behavior support approaches help get to the root causes of misbehavior and/or conflict and greatly lessen the chance that students who have serious behavioral problems will be ignored, thereby improving their chances of getting the support and understanding needed to bring them back into the school community rather than push them into the juvenile justice system.

Despite its impetus in special education law, Positive Behavioral Interventions and Supports, or PBIS, is a general education initiative in which positive interventions are used to accomplish behavioral change.¹¹⁷ The implementation of PBIS requires adopting evidence-based behavioral interventions that improve academic and social behavior outcomes for all students. 118 Since every school has unique characteristics that shape its school climate, a one-size-fits-all approach to discipline zero tolerance, for example—is not effective. Instead, PBIS strategically designs tactics tailored for each learning environment so that all students can excel. 119

What's more, PBIS ensures that students are actively involved in the beginning of the process as opposed to when they are being punished. If effectively implemented, PBIS's emphasis on reaffirming positive behavior as opposed to punishing trivial transgressions will go a long way in producing positive outcomes for students and helping schools fulfill their missions.

Legislation such as the Restorative Justice in Schools Act and the Positive Behavior for Safe and Effective Schools Act both direct federal support for training school officials and teachers in these best practices. In addition, the Successful, Safe, and Healthy Students Act would use school data on bullying, harassment, and discipline to target support for implementing these best practices.

Increase access to LGBT information and resources

LGBT people exist, they are a part of our communities, and they attend schools. Ignoring this fact is in many ways a hostile act that isolates LGBT youth, renders them invisible, and invalidates their humanity. Schools that set policies designed to avoid, ignore, or otherwise omit education and factual, age-appropriate information about—and supports for—LGBT people perpetuate school climates that are unwelcoming to LGBT youth and signal that their peers are justified in devaluing them as well.

It is critical that schools create an open and affirming climate where all youth can learn and develop. Access to groups such as GSA networks; factual information about LGBT people; and websites that provide LGBT support networks, information, and news all enrich the learning experience and should be made readily accessible within schools.

Decrease the presence of police in schools

The outsourcing of school discipline to law enforcement is a key driver of the school-to-prison pipeline. As discussed above, significant policy reforms are needed to ensure that age-appropriate student behavior and nonviolent, minor school disruptions are not criminalized.

Simply put, the response to school-based trauma should not be the ramped-up policing of schools and the accompanying knee-jerk deployment of huge numbers of school resource officers. There is little evidence that police presence in schools keeps students safe; in fact, several of the schools that have experienced tragic shootings such as Columbine High School had school resource officers present. Furthermore, harsh policing of schools combined with zero-tolerance policies can create a prison-like environment that degrades school climate, making for a hostile environment for all youth, but especially for LGBT youth and youth of color.

The grave reality of recent deadly school shootings has prompted needed gun control policy proposals from the Obama administration as well as several states and local governments. 120 The provisions mentioned by the Obama administration emphasize a focus on mental health resources but do continue to allow federal funding to be used at the discretion of school districts to employ school resource officers. Short of removing police officers from schools, we recommend strict standards of conduct and cultural competency training of any police officers working in schools as way to reduce the risk that their presence will erode the overall school climate, or worse, result in an increased amount of unwarranted student arrests.

Include LGBT youth in school discipline reform

All efforts to improve school climate and reform school discipline should be fully inclusive of all vulnerable and disproportionately impacted youth, especially LGBT youth. Enumerated policies that denote sexual orientation and gender identity among the protected classes will go a long way in ensuring that these students are not left out of school security and anti-bullying policy. It is also important that the Supportive School Discipline Initiative continue its collaborative, LGBT-inclusive research and update its guidance over time to also address issues impacting LGBT youth.

Conclusion

The school-to-prison pipeline is a widespread and disturbing national trend that paves the way for youth, particularly students of color and LGBT youth, to spend less time in school, more time on the streets, and have a higher likelihood of entering into the juvenile justice and criminal justice systems. While safe and welcoming school environments are the ultimate goal, we must recognize that exploring other factors beyond peer-on-peer bullying that contribute to a hostile school climate is essential. Safe and affirming spaces for students of color and LGBT youth must be created to decrease school push-out. Moreover, policymakers, community leaders, and school administrators must ensure that discipline policies are fair and supportive, rather than punitive, criminalizing, and unevenly applied. Suspensions and expulsions come with enormous costs, and if employed haphazardly, students of color and LGBT youth are at risk of being pipelined into the juvenile justice system. Improving school climate requires a fundamental shift in the tools that adults in schools use to foster the social and emotional development of youth, as well as manage discipline issues. Making these changes, however, it is critical to creating healthy learning environments in which all students can excel.

About the authors

Preston Mitchum was a Policy Analyst for the LGBT Research and Communications Project at the Center for American Progress. His research and policy interests include the intersection of race, sexual orientation, gender identity, poverty, and gender.

Prior to joining the Center, Preston served as the project associate of the Behavioral Health Initiative at the National Coalition for LGBT Health, where he served as a researcher and identified short- and long-term strategies for translating LGBT-inclusive behavioral health policy, cultural competency training, and theory into practice. Preston is now an adjunct faculty member at the Georgetown School of Continuing Studies.

Preston has published several articles, including: "Homophobia as a Public Health Hazard: Gender Identities, Sexual Orientation," "The Human Right to Health" (Health Law and Policy Brief), and "Screaming to be Heard: Black Feminism and the Fight for a Voice from the 1950s-1970s" (Georgetown Journal of Law & Modern Critical Race Perspectives). Preston's most recent publication, "Slapping the Hand of Cultural Relativism: Female Genital Mutilation, Male Dominance, and Health as a Human Rights Framework" (William & Mary Journal of Women & the Law) tackles the complexities of cultural relativity and universal human rights. He has also contributed to *The Atlantic*, Huffington Post, and EBONY.com.

Preston has received an LL.M. in law and government from American University Washington College of Law. He also holds a law degree from North Carolina Central University School of Law, and a bachelor's degree in political science from Kent State University.

Aisha C. Moodie-Mills is a Senior Fellow and Director of the FIRE Initiative at the Center for American Progress, where her work explores the intersections of race, class, and sexuality. She is also the host of "Politini," a weekly politics and pop culture show on blis.fm. She has been recognized as one of the top "Forty Under 40" national LGBT leaders by *The Advocate*, and as one of *The Root*'s 100 emerging and established leaders in the African American community.

Aisha's work and publications have been featured in a variety of media outlets, including The Atlantic, Black Enterprise, The Washington Post, Essence, POLITICO, Ebony, Huffington Post, and Uptown Magazine, and she also appears regularly as

a political commentator on MSNBC. She has made numerous headlines as a key strategist and spokesperson for the campaign that brought marriage equality to the District of Columbia, where she and her wife, Danielle, were among the first same-sex couples to receive a marriage license. Their wedding was also the first lesbian wedding featured by Essence magazine online.

Throughout her career, Aisha has served as a political advisor, private-sector liaison, and fundraiser to more than 50 members of Congress including six senators and the Congressional Black Caucus. Prior to her work at American Progress, she was the president of Synergy Strategy Group, a boutique fundraising and political consulting firm where she has raised millions of dollars for progressive candidates and advocacy organizations while helping them to amplify their voice in the public policy arena and expand their political reach.

Aisha began her career in education policy and nonprofit management at the Center for Education Reform. She holds two degrees from the University of Maryland, College Park: a master of business administration from the R.H. Smith School of Business and a bachelor's degree in psychology.

Endnotes

- 1 Amanda Peterson Beadle, "Report: Minority Students Face More Disciplinary Action in Public Schools," ThinkProgress, March 6, 2012, available at http:// thinkprogress.org/justice/2012/03/06/438439/reportminority-students-face-more-disclipinary-actions-inpublic-schools/.
- 2 U.S. Department of Education, "Guiding Principles: A Resource Guide for Improving School Climate and Discipline" (2014), available at http://www2.ed.gov/policy/ gen/guid/school-discipline/guiding-principles.pdf.
- 3 Dieter Wolke and others, "Impact of Bullying in Childhood on Adult Health, Wealth, Crime, and Social Outcomes," Psychological Science 24 (10) (2013), available at http://pss.sagepub.com/content/early/2013/08/16/0956797613481608.full.pdf+html.
- 4 Kathryn E.W. Himmelstein and Hannah Brückner, "Criminal-Justice and School Sanctions Against Nonheterosexual Youth: A National Longitudinal Study," PEDIATRICS 127 (1) (2011), available at http://pediatrics.aappublications.org/content/early/2010/12/06/ peds.2009-2306.full.pdf+html.
- 5 Ibid.
- 6 Angela Irvine, "'We've Had Three of Them': Addressing the Invisibility of Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, and Gender Nonconforming Youths in the Juvenile Justice System," Columbia Journal of Gender and Law 19 (3) (2010).
- 7 Joseph G. Kosciw and others, "The 2011 National School Climate Survey: The experiences of lesbian, gay, bisexual and transgender youth in our nation's schools" (New York: Gay, Lesbian & Straight Education Network, 2012), available at http://glsen.org/sites/default/ files/2011%20National%20School%20Climate%20Survey%20Full%20Report.pdf.
- 8 Calyssa Lawyer, "Closing the School-to-Prison Pipeline: Ending Overly Harsh School Disciplinary Policies that Lead to Dropouts," Center for American Progress, August 15, 2011, available at http:// www.americanprogress.org/issues/education/ news/2011/08/15/10146/closing-the-school-to-prisonpipeline/.
- 9 Nicole Flatow, "Mississippi County Jails Kids For School Dress Code Violations, Tardiness, DOJ Alleges," ThinkProgress, November 27, 2012, available at http:// thinkprogress.org/justice/2012/11/27/1239111/ mississippi-county-jails-kids-for-school-dress-codeviolations-tardiness-doj-alleges/.
- 10 Sarah Gonzalez, "How School Zero Tolerance Rules Turn Bad Behavior Into A Crime," StateImpact Florida, February 25, 2013, available at http://stateimpact.npr. org/florida/maps/map-florida-students-arrested-forbad-behavior-not-criminal-behavior/.
- 11 Julianne Hing, "After Newtown, School Communities Brace for Another Influx of Police," Colorlines, January 10, 2013, available at http://colorlines.com/ archives/2013/01/militarized_post-newtown-schools. html.
- 12 Julianne Hing, "Florida's School-to-Prison Pipeline Is Largest in the Nation," Colorlines, February 12, 2013, available at http://colorlines.com/archives/2013/02/ in_2012_florida_arrested_12000_students_in_school-and_that_was_an_improvement.html.

- 13 Christopher Boccanfuso and Megan Kuhfeld, "Multiple Responses, Promising Results: Evidence-Based, Nonpunitive Alternatives to Zero Tolerance" (Washington: Child Trends, 2011), available at http://www.nea.org/ home/alt-zero-tolerance-policies.html.
- 14 Jacob Kang-Brown and others, "A Generation Later What We've Learned about Zero Tolerance in Schools" (New York: Vera Institute of Justice, 2013), available at http://www.vera.org/sites/default/files/resources/ downloads/zero-tolerance-in-schools-policy-brief.pdf.
- 15 Florida Department of Juvenile Justice, "Delinquency in Florida's Schools: A Seven-Year Study" (2011), available at http://www.djj.state.fl.us/docs/research2/2010-11-delinquency-in-schools-analysis.pdf?sfvrsn=0.
- 16 Ibid.
- 17 Russell J. Skiba and others, "Race Is Not Neutral: A National Investigation of African American and Latino Disproportionately in School Discipline," School Psychology Review 40 (1) (2011), available at http:// www.indiana.edu/~equity/docs/Skiba%20et%20al%20 Race%20is%20Not%20Neutral%202011.pdf.
- 18 Rachel Wilf, "Disparities in School Discipline Move Students of Color Toward Prison: New Data Show Youth of Color Disproportionately Suspended and Expelled From School," Center for American Progress, March 13, 2012, available at http://www.americanprogress. org/issues/race/news/2012/03/13/11350/disparitiesin-school-discipline-move-students-of-color-towardprison/.
- 19 Ibid.
- 20 Irvine, "'We've Had Three of Them."
- 21 Tamar Lewin, "Black Students Face More Discipline, Data Suggests," The New York Times, March 6, 2012, available at http://www.nytimes.com/2012/03/06/ education/black-students-face-more-harsh-disciplinedata-shows.html?_r=2&ref=education&.
- 22 Amrit Thapa and others, "School Climate Research Summary: August 2012" (New York: National School Climate Center, 2012), available at http://www.schoolclimate. org/climate/documents/policy/sc-brief-v3.pdf.
- 23 Advancement Project, Alliance for Educational Justice, and Gay-Straight Alliance Network, "Two Wrongs Don't Make A Right: Why Zero Tolerance is Not the Solution to Bullying" (2012), available at http://b.3cdn.net/ advancement/73b640051a1066d43d_yzm6rkffb.pdf.
- 25 Kosciw and others, "The 2011 National School Climate Survey."
- 26 Public Counsel, "How Communities Teamed Up With Police, Courts, and L.A. Leaders Over Truancy Tickets," available at http://www.publiccounsel.org/ pages/?id=0059 (last accessed January 2014).
- 27 Ibid.
- 28 Ibid.

- 29 Daily News, "Daily News Editorial: Truancy Crackdown Should Focus on Class, Not Court," September 20, 2011, available at http://www.dailynews.com/20110921/ daily-news-editorial-truancy-crackdown-should-focuson-class-not-court.
- 30 Elizabeth M. Diaz and Joseph G. Kosciw, "Shared Differences: The Experiences of Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, and Transgender Students of Color in Our Nation's Schools" (New York: Gay, Lesbian & Straight Education Network, 2009), available at http://glsen.customer.def6.com/ sites/default/files/Shared%20Differences.pdf.
- 32 Katayoon Majd, Jody Marksamer, and Carolyn Reyes, "Hidden Injustice: Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, and Transgender Youth in Juvenile Courts" (Legal Services for Children, National Juvenile Defender Center, and National Center for Lesbian Rights, 2009), available at http://www.equityproject.org/pdfs/hidden_injustice. pdf.
- 33 StopBullying.gov, "What is Bullying," available at http:// www.stopbullying.gov/what-is-bullying/index.html (last accessed January 2014).
- 34 Ibid
- 35 Kosciw and others, "The 2011 National School Climate Survey."
- 36 The LGBT Progress Team, "What's Next for LGBT Equality" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2013), available at http://www.americanprogress.org/ wp-content/uploads/2013/07/NextForLGBT.pdf.
- 37 Advocates for Children of New York, "In Harm's Way: A Survey of Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, and Transgender Students Who Speak About Harassment and Discrimination in New York City Schools" (2005), available at http://www.advocatesforchildren.org/sites/default/ files/library/in_harmes_way_lgbt_report_2005. pdf?pt=1.
- 38 Ibid
- 39 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual and Transgender Health," available at http://www.cdc.gov/lgbthealth/youth.htm (last accessed January 2014).
- 40 Irvine, "'We've Had Three of Them,"
- 41 Judith Browne Dianis, "Extreme Responses to Bullying Harm Us All," available at http://www.huffingtonpost. com/judith-browne-dianis/extreme-responses-tobullying_b_4038933.html (last accessed January 2014).
- 42 Advancement Project and others, "Education on Lockdown: The Schoolhouse to Jailhouse Track" (2005), available at http://b.3cdn.net/ advancement/5351180e24cb166d02_mlbrqgxlh.pdf.
- 43 Kosciw and others, "The 2011 National School Climate Survey."
- 44 Maid, Marksamer, and Reves, "Hidden Injustice."
- 45 Himmelstein and Brückner, "Criminal-Justice and School Sanctions Against Nonheterosexual Youth."
- 46 Ibid.
- 48 Kosciw and others, "The 2011 National School Climate Survey."

- 49 Ibid.
- 50 Diane Walker, "Student says he was suspended for wearing heels," nbc12.com, March 1, 2012, available at http://www.nbc12.com/story/17059159/student- ${\it clothing-debate?hpt=us_bn5.}$
- 51 Jan Hoffman, "Can a Boy Wear a Skirt to School?", The New York Times, November 6, 2009, available at http:// www.nytimes.com/2009/11/08/fashion/08cross. html?pagewanted=all&_r=0.
- 52 Majd, Marksamer, and Reyes, "Hidden Injustice."
- 53 Melissa Wright, "Spelling Out LGBT: Enumerating Sexual Orientation in Virginia's Anti-Bullying Law," University of Richmond Law Review 47 (2013).
- 54 Gay, Lesbian & Straight Education Network, "Enumeration: A Tool for Advocates," available at http://www. outfront.org/docs/Enumeration%20Handout.pdf (last accessed January 2014).
- 55 Ibid.
- 56 Ibid.
- 57 Ibid.
- 58 Wright, "Spelling Out LGBT."
- 59 Romer, Governor of Colorado, et al. v. Evans et al. (94-1039), 517 U.S. 620 (1996).
- 60 Dena T. Sacco and others, "An Overview of State Anti-Bullying Legislation and Other Related Laws" (Born This Way Foundation and the Berkman Center for Internet and Society, 2012), available at http://cyber.law.harvard. edu/sites/cyber.law.harvard.edu/files/State_Anti_bullying_Legislation_Overview_0.pdf.
- 61 Daryl Hannah, "Shutting LGBT Students Out: How Current Anti-Bullying Policies Fail America's Youth," LGBTQ Policy Journal (2011), available at http://isites. harvard.edu/icb/icb.do?keyword=k78405&pageid=icb. page414495.
- 62 Christopher Frost and Katie Miller, "Improving the Lives of LGBT Americans Beginning With Our Youth," Center for American Progress, May 2, 2013, available at http://www.americanprogress.org/issues/lgbt/ news/2013/05/02/62087/improving-the-lives-of-lgbtamericans-beginning-with-our-youth/.
- 63 Stephen T. Russell and others, "Safe Schools Policy for LBGTQ Students," Social Policy Report 24 (4) (2010), available at http://www.srcd.org/sites/default/files/ documents/spr_24_4_final.pdf.
- 64 Ibid.
- 65 Teaching Tolerance, "Best Practices: Creating an LGBTinclusive School Climate," available at http://www. tolerance.org/lgbt-best-practices (last accessed January 2014).
- 66 Ibid.
- 67 Ibid.
- 68 Gay, Lesbian & Straight Education Network, "Gay-Straight Alliances: Creating Safer Schools for LGBT Students and Their Allies" (2007), available at http:// glsen.org/sites/default/files/Gay-Straight%20Alliances. pdf.

- 69 Danielle Moodie-Mills, "The Kids Are Not Alright: The Plight of African American LGBT Youth in America's Schools," Center for American Progress, September 8, 2011, available at http://www.americanprogress.org/ issues/lgbt/news/2011/09/08/10362/the-kids-are-notalright/.
- 70 Ibid.
- 71 Gay, Lesbian & Straight Education Network, "Out Online: The Experiences of LGBT Youth on the Internet" (2013), available at http://b.3cdn.net/glsen/30f5973047 53f6759f 4nm6268oi.pdf.
- 72 Ibid.
- 73 American Civil Liberties Union, "Don't Filter Me" (2012), available at https://www.aclu.org/files/assets/dont_filter_me-2012-1001-v04.pdf.
- 74 Ibid.
- 75 Ibid
- 76 Equality California, "FAIR Education Act," available at http://www.eqca.org/site/ pp.asp?c=kuLRJ9MRKrH&b=6451639 (last accessed January 2014).
- 77 Tennessee General Assembly, "Senate Bill 234," available at http://www.capitol.tn.gov/Bills/108/Bill/SB0234.pdf (last accessed January 2014).
- 78 Kevin Fallon, "'Don't Say Gay' Bill is Back: Five Things to Know About the Tennessee Bill," The Daily Beast, January 31, 2013, available at http://www.thedailybeast.com/articles/2013/01/31/don-t-say-gay-is-back-5-things-to-know-about-the-tennessee-bill.html.
- 79 Community Rights Campaign, "Black, Brown, and Over-Policed in L.A. Schools" (2013), available at http:// edsource.org/today/wp-content/uploads/LCSC-Over-Policed.web.release.10.30.13_2.pdf.
- 80 Nathan James and Gail McCallion, "School Resource Officers: Law Enforcement Officers in Schools" (Washington: Congressional Research Service, 2013), available at https://www.fas.org/sgp/crs/misc/R43126.pdf.
- 81 Boccanfuso and Kuhfeld, "Multiple Responses, Promising Results."
- 82 Ibid.
- 83 Advancement Project, Alliance for Educational Justice, and Gay-Straight Alliance Network, "Two Wrongs Don't Make A Right."
- 84 Ryan Takeo, "Hercules Transgender Teen Charged With Battery After Fighting Back Against Bullies," sanfrancisco.cbslocal.com, January 9, 2014, available at http://sanfrancisco.cbslocal.com/2014/01/09/herculestransgender-teen-charged-with-battery-after-fightingback-against-bullies/.
- 85 Daniel J. Losen and Tia Elena Martinez, "Out of School & Off Track: The Overuse of Suspensions in American Middle and High Schools" (Los Angeles: The Center for Civil Rights Remedies, 2013), available at http:// civilrightsproject.ucla.edu/resources/projects/centerfor-civil-rights-remedies/school-to-prison-folder/federal-reports/out-of-school-and-off-track-the-overuseof-suspensions-in-american-middle-and-high-schools/ OutofSchool-OffTrack_UCLA_4-8.pdf.
- 86 Lewin, "Black Students Face More Discipline, Data Sugaests."

- 87 Jerome Hunt and Aisha C. Moodie-Mills, "The Unfair Criminalization of Gay and Transgender Youth: An Overview of the Experiences of LGBT Youth in the Juvenile Justice System" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2012), available at http://www.americanprogress. org/issues/lgbt/report/2012/06/29/11730/the-unfaircriminalization-of-gay-and-transgender-youth/.
- 88 Caralee J. Adams, Erik W. Robelen, and Nirvi Shah, "Civil Rights Data Show Retention Disparities," Education Week, March 6, 2012, available at http://www. edweek.org/ew/articles/2012/03/07/23data_ep.h31. html?cmp=SOC-SHR-TW.
- 89 Wilf, "Disparities in School Discipline Move Students of Color Toward Prison."
- 90 Richard A. Mendel, "No Place For Kids: The Case for Reducing Juvenile Incarceration" (Baltimore: The Annie E. Casey Foundation, 2011), available at http://www. aecf.org/~/media/Pubs/Topics/Juvenile%20Justice/ Detention%20Reform/NoPlaceForKids/JJ_NoPlace-ForKids_Full.pdf.
- 91 Kang-Brown and others, "A Generation Later What We've Learned about Zero Tolerance in Schools."
- 92 Donna St. George, "Federal data show racial gaps in school arrests," The Washington Post, March 6. 2012, available at http://www.washingtonpost.com/ national/federal-data-show-racial-gaps-in-schoolarrests/2012/03/01/gIQApbjvtR_story.html.
- 93 Lewin, "Black Students Face More Discipline, Data Suggests."
- 95 Wilf, "Disparities in School Discipline Move Students of Color Toward Prison."
- 96 Adams, Robelen, and Shah, "Civil Rights Data Show Retention Disparities."
- 97 Tony Fabelo and others, "Breaking Schools' Rules: A Statewide Study of How School Discipline Relates to Students' Success and Juvenile Justice Involvement" (New York: Council of State Governments Justice Center, 2011), available at http://csgjusticecenter.org/ wp-content/uploads/2012/08/Breaking_Schools_ Rules_Report_Final.pdf.
- 98 American Civil Liberties Union, "School-to-Prison Pipeline."
- 99 Justice Policy Institute, "Education Under Arrest: The Case Against Police In Schools" (2011), available at http://www.justicepolicy.org/uploads/justicepolicy/ documents/educationunderarrest_fullreport.pdf.
- 100 The Council of State Governments Justice Center. "School Discipline Consensus Project: Supporting Schools to Improve Students' Engagement and Juvenile Justice Outcomes," available at http://csgjusticecenter. org/youth/projects/school-discipline-consensusproject/ (last accessed January 2014).
- 101 Fabelo and others, "Breaking Schools' Rules,"
- 102 U.S. Department of Education, "Supportive School Discipline Initiative," available at http://www2.ed.gov/ policy/gen/guid/school-discipline/appendix-3-overview.pdf (last accessed February 2014).
- 103 U.S. Department of Education, "Guiding Principles."
- 104 Ibid.

- 105 Florida Department of Juvenile Justice, "Delinquency in Florida's Schools."
- 106 Broward County Public Schools, Office of Prevention Programs, "Collaborative Agreement on School Discipline," available at http://www.browardprevention.org/ wp-content/uploads/2013/11/Broward-Collaborative-Agreement-on-School-Discipline.pdf (last accessed February 2014).

107 Ibid.

- 108 Fla. Stat. § 1006.13 (2013).
- 109 Broward County Public Schools, Office of Prevention Programs, "Collaborative Agreement on School Disci-
- 110 U.S. Department of Justice, "Justice Department Files Consent Decree to Prevent and Address Racial Discrimination in Student Discipline in Meridian, Miss.," Press release, March 22, 2013, available at http://www.justice. gov/opa/pr/2013/March/13-crt-338.html.

111 Ibid.

112 Ibid.

113 Ibid.

- 114 The LGBT Progress Team, "What's Next for LGBT Equality."
- 115 Advancement Project and others, "Police in Schools are Not the Answer to the Newtown Shooting" (2013), available at http://b.3cdn.net/advancement/a24bfe0e82e0a37d66_lzm6bkclv.pdf.
- 116 Andrea M. Cohn, "Positive Behavioral Supports: Information for Educators," National Association of School Psychologists, 2001, available at http://www. nasponline.org/resources/factsheets/pbs_fs.aspx.
- 117 National Education Association, "Positive Behavioral Interventions and Supports: A Multi-tiered Framework that Works for Every Student" (2012), available at http:// www.nea.org/assets/docs/PB41positivebehavioralinterventions2012.pdf.

118 Ibid.

119 Ibid

120 Annie-Rose Strasser, "Everything You Need To Know About Obama's Violence Prevention Proposals," ThinkProgress, January 16, 2013, available at http:// thinkprogress.org/politics/2013/01/16/1456381/ obama-gun-proposals/.

The Center for American Progress is a nonpartisan research and educational institute dedicated to promoting a strong, just, and free America that ensures opportunity for all. We believe that Americans are bound together by a common commitment to these values and we aspire to ensure that our national policies reflect these values. We work to find progressive and pragmatic solutions to significant domestic and international problems and develop policy proposals that foster a government that is "of the people, by the people, and for the people."

Center for American Progress